

### CONVERSATION AND COMMENTARY



# "Gender-Critical" Discourse as Disinformation: Unpacking **TERF Strategies of Political Communication**

### Thomas J Billard

School of Communication, Northwestern University, Evanston, Illinois, USA, and the Center for Applied Transgender Studies, Chicago, Illinois, USA

I was conducting fieldwork for my forthcoming book at the National Center for Transgender Equality (NCTE) in Washington, DC, when the infamous rapid-onset gender dysphoria (ROGD) article was published in PLOS One by Brown University public health scholar Lisa Littman in August 2018 (Billard, 2024). The gist of the article was that transgender identity is a "social contagion" spread among emotionally vulnerable youth who declare trans identities in order to be special or (conversely) to be trendy, or as a cry for help, but who are not actually trans. The article was quickly and near-universally declared illegitimate by members of the scholarly community on both theoretical and methodological grounds (see, e.g., Ashley, 2020; Bauer, Lawson, & Metzger, 2022; Coalition for the Advancement and Application of Psychological Science, 2021; Restar, 2020). But much like the 1998 Andrew Wakefield et al. study that set off a misinformed panic about the connection between measles, mumps, and rubella (MMR) vaccines and autism—which persists still today—the widespread discrediting of the research's claims did nothing to prevent the study from being taken up by zealots as "proof" that "transgender ideology" (Faye, 2022) is a dangerous force that must be stopped. Within days of the study's initial publication, it was being shared in disparate corners of the anti-trans Internet on both sides of the Atlantic-from neofascist YouTubers in the United States to British women's networks in the ostensible parent support community Mumsnet (Kesslen, 2022; Lewis, 2019). From there, the "debate" over ROGD spread to the mass media and to state and national political parties, where it continues to inform how opponents of transgender rights justify everything from outlawing the provision of transgender health care to opposing the United Kingdom's Gender Recognition Act (Billard, 2022; Johnson, 2022; Pearce, Erikainen, & Vincent, 2020b).

The weaponization of recognized misinformation to oppose transgender rights that we see in the case of ROGD is not unique. In fact, it is typical. During the two years I was at NCTE, I observed situation after situation in which misinformation about transgender issues was mobilized for the sole purpose of justifying opposition to the rights and often the very existence—of trans people. In the intervening years, I have witnessed it countless times. Misinformation—or, more specifically, disinformation—about trans topics has become the defining feature of public discourse on transgender rights.<sup>2</sup> What the ROGD case illustrates particularly well, however, is the complex dynamics surrounding the use of disinformation by the transatlantic movement against transgender rights made up of people variously identified as "gender-critical feminists" (in their own formulation) or "trans-exclusive radical feminists" (abbreviated TERFs, in the formulation of pro-trans advocates). What marks TERF attacks on the trans community apart for many observers is the seemingly unlikely alignment between Anglo-American "feminists" and the U.S. Christian Right in both ideology and strategy (Bassi & LaFleur, 2022; Faye, 2022; Hines, 2020; Libby, 2022).

Generally speaking, scholarly and popular debates over "gender-critical" discourse focus on questions of TERF ideology and feminist infighting over transgender inclusion. As transfeminist philosopher Talia Mae Bettcher (2017) summarizes, "[I]t's often been thought important to answer the question 'What is a woman?' in order to delimit the purview of inquiry. Since feminism is concerned with the oppression of women, goes the thought, it should be able to determine whose oppression is at stake" (p. 2). And, indeed, the question "What is a woman?" has been a constant refrain among "gender criticals," even becoming the title of a documentary by alt-right media figure Matt Walsh, released by American far-right media company *The Daily Wire* and celebrated by prominent TERFs in the British media. In these contexts, the "TERF wars" are constructed as ideological contests over whether people are born women or men, whether womanhood is defined by reproductive capacity, and whether certain answers to those questions are incompatible with a truly feminist politics (Pearce, Erikainen, & Vincent, 2020a).<sup>3</sup>

I argue, however, that a focus on questions of gender ideology and feminist identity elides the true machinations of gender-critical discourse. It is my contention that such "discourse" is better understood as disinformation. And this argument has several important corollaries that relate to (1) the purpose and objectives of gender-critical talking points, (2) the broader ideological orientations of gender-critical political action, and (3) how we conceive of disinformation's origins and influence in contemporary Western democracies.

## Gender-critical discourse is disinformation

To support my argument, it is first necessary to evidence the claim that gender-critical discourse constitutes a coordinated disinformation campaign that is part of a broader political strategy to oppose transgender rights. As I have written elsewhere (Billard, 2022), there are various types of anti-transgender misinformation: (1) definitional misinformation, which is misinformation about what transition-related health care actually is and what it does; (2) misinformation about the accessibility of trans care; (3) misinformation about the safety of trans care; (4) misinformation about the cost of trans care; (5) misinformation about "desistance," or the frequency with which people "cease to be trans" or "detransition"; and (6) misinformation about the etiology or "cause" of trans identity; among several others (see also Lepore, Alstott, & McNamara, 2022). The spread of this misinformation is often intentional and invested in long-standing systems of media power. By that I mean to say that anti-trans misinformation is spread not only through link sharing on Mumsnet and the ill-advised retweets of transphobic trolls but also through award-winning popular press books, journalistic features in the pages of *The New York Times* in the United States and *The Times* in the United Kingdom, on the cover

of The Atlantic, in prime-time segments on news programs like 60 Minutes, in conversations on some of the world's most popular podcasts, and via Twitter posts by some of the world's billionaires (Billard, 2022; Faye, 2022; Gwenffrewi, 2022; Kesslen, 2022).<sup>5</sup> As with other domains of misinformation, it is these larger media sources—invested with various forms of social, cultural, political, and economic power—that reach, engage, and influence larger audiences (Brennen, Simon, Howard, & Nielsen, 2020).

This is to say nothing of the various forms of "computational propaganda" (Woolley, 2023) employed by TERFs and their allies to supplement their mass media campaigns. For example, using the Meta Ad Library, which publicly catalogs the sponsored posts about social issues, elections, and politics on Facebook and Instagram, we can see the central role disinformation has played in opposition to transgender rights in both the United States and United Kingdom. Various anti-trans actors—including TERF organizations LGB Alliance and Fair Play for Women in the United Kingdom and conservative political advocacy organizations like the Alliance Defending Freedom and Concerned Women for America in the United States—paid money to Meta to ensure the wider spread of disinformation on their platforms with the clear and express intention of justifying anti-transgender policies (Billard, 2022). And these disinformation campaigns have real political effects that go beyond rhetorical claims of harm; they have succeeded in shaping policy in ways that curtail the rights and damage the life chances of trans people at various levels of governance (Billard, 2022; Hughes, Kidd, Gamarel, Operario, & Dowshen, 2021; Johnson, 2022; Lepore et al., 2022; Park, Das, & Drolet, 2021).

At a broader level, we can understand this particular approach to disinformation as fitting within a model of what Madhavi Reddi, Rachel Kuo, and Daniel Kreiss (2021) described as "identity propaganda," or "narratives that strategically target and exploit identity-based differences in accord with pre-existing power structures to maintain hegemonic social orders" (p. 1). While Reddi and colleagues focused on disinformation campaigns targeting racial groups in the United States, we see similar dynamics play out in the disinformation campaigns targeting trans people in both the United States and the United Kingdom: The disinformation I have described contains othering narratives that alienate trans people, essentializing narratives that craft negative generalizing tropes about trans populations, and authenticating narratives that undermine (in particular) trans women's claims to womanhood (see also Bassi & LaFleur, 2022; Bettcher, 2017; Koyama, 2020; Pape, 2022). Disinformation not only relies on epistemologically suspect claims but also entails "strategic attempts to undermine and weaponize people's social identities and group membership for political gains ... in accord with racial and other structures that underlie social differentiation" (Reddi et al., 2021, p. 13). Within the frameworks of gender-critical politics, the meaningful categories of gender that sort various kinds of political claims and organize political identity are challenged by trans identities, and so disinformation becomes a tool to maintain those meaningful categories and, in doing so, reify the hierarchies that privilege cisgender TERFs.

## Unpacking TERF ideology through a disinformation lens

As I have already begun to indicate, understanding gender-critical discourse as disinformation illuminates how TERF ideology works to support particular kinds of political action that are premised on raced and gendered hierarchies of domination. More specifically, TERF ideology aligns with broader white nationalist and imperial projects, in both the United States and the United Kingdom, that employ disinformation as a strategy to shore up their eroding sociopolitical power (e.g., Camargo & Simon, 2022; Kuo & Marwick, 2021). In addition, TERF ideology depends on a particular form of white feminism that employs victimhood as a tool for political power, and that victimhood is often premised on disinformational claims pertaining to racial and gender minorities (Armstrong, 2021; Libby, 2022; Phipps, 2021).

It has already been well established in Black feminist and trans of color critique that debates over transgender inclusion in mainstream feminism are rooted in "unspoken racism" (Koyama, 2020). At a base level, efforts to gatekeep inclusion within womanhood are highly racialized to the extent that they follow a long history of denying Black women recognition as women (often through "ungendering") under white supremacy (Spillers, 1987; see also Bailey, 2021; Bey, 2017; Snorton, 2017).<sup>6</sup> Within white supremacist frameworks, Black women are considered more masculine—often monstrously so than white women and thus are regarded as threats to them (and, at a broader level, to the social order) in much the same way that "men" (which include trans women, according to TERFs) are. This includes panics over the gendered bodies of athletes like Black intersex woman Caster Semenya and biracial trans woman Fallon Fox, who are constructed as "threats" to both the "fairness" and the physical safety of women's sports, as well as broader panics over access to gender-segregated spaces in everyday life (Bailey, 2016; Fischer & McClearen, 2020; Westbrook & Schilt, 2014). In these contexts, white women's politics of vulnerability demonizes Black cis women and (both Black and non-Black) trans women alike (Bailey, 2016, 2021; Koyama, 2020).

While we see racially charged debates over transgender inclusion in both the United States and the United Kingdom, they occur in different political spheres. Whereas in the United States such debates are largely the purview of the far right—where racism and misogyny are deeply entwined within a shared project of white patriarchal domination—in the United Kingdom they find a comfortable home within mainstream feminism. As British transfeminist Sophie Lewis (2019) describes, "[M]iddle- and upper-class white feminists have not received the pummeling from Black and Indigenous feminists that their American counterparts have, and thus, their perspectives retain a credibility and a level of influence in Britain." In addition, Britain's imperial history of enforcing both heterosexuality and the divinely ordained gender binary in the societies they colonized, "while simultaneously constructing the racial 'other' as not only fundamentally different, but freighted with sexual menace," has more deeply entrenched racist ideologies of (trans)gender exclusion in the mainstream of British feminism (Lewis, 2019).

Despite their divergences, though, we see parallel concerns over the "erasure" of cisgender women by trans women in TERF disinformation in the United Kingdom (e.g., Stock, 2018) and paranoid fantasies of "white replacement" by racial and ethnic minorities in far-right disinformation in the United States (Ekman, 2022). These disinformational replacement narratives share across them a certain genocidal logic that draws on racist ideologies to support the "defense" of white women via the elimination (whether through murder or medicine) of the threatening group. As trans philosopher Rachel McKinnon (2018) analyzed, drawing on Jason Stanley's ideas from *How Propaganda* 

Works, dominant groups in society adopt flawed ideologies that justify their own continued dominance and work to replicate those ideologies through disinformation. For TERFs, this entails crafting flawed ideologies about gender identity that exclude and demonize trans people and attempting to spread that ideology through disinformation.

At their core, the racist and imperial ideologies that align with gender-critical attempts to police the boundaries of womanhood with disinformation are rooted in widespread anxieties over how changes in the categorization of gender might shift (white) women's place within the social hierarchy. If white women currently enjoy a privileged place above people of color and gender minorities, in which their subordination to white men grants them access to a politics of vulnerability that can simultaneously be used to further the subordination of those below them in the hierarchy, then an opening up of the category of womanhood threatens their social place. As such, TERFs find themselves ideologically aligned with the very social conservatives they ostensibly oppose as feminists because both are invested in maintaining the current hierarchy of gender domination lest the posttransgender order strip them of power (Libby, 2022; Wuest, 2021). And, of course, this fear of losing power and privilege in a society where demographic boundaries are being redrawn links the rise of gender-critical politics to the wider rise of neofascist ideology globally (Bassi & LaFleur, 2022; Pearce et al., 2020b).

## Understanding disinformation through the case of gender-critical politics

Beyond illuminating the ideological underpinnings of TERF politics, understanding gender-critical discourse as disinformation invites us to think about disinformation in a different way. Specifically, the case of gender-critical politics pushes us to take a more critical perspective on what counts as disinformation (and the category of information more generally), as well as both how and why disinformation has effects. Within the mainstream of mis-/disinformation studies, the spread and adoption of false information has been regarded as a disorder of an otherwise healthy communication system, and it is often studied as a phenomenon in which false media messages cause irrational political behavior in large numbers of individually affected media users (for critiques see, e.g., Anderson, 2021; Kuo & Marwick, 2021; Reddi et al., 2021). These studies further tend to focus on issues like election disinformation and anti-vaccination misinformation and to do so in ways that see mis-/disinformation as indicative of new, technologically determined problems. However, an emergent "critical disinformation studies" (Kuo & Marwick, 2021) perspective breaks this mold, asking us to think about the historical continuities of disinformation, how disinformation reifies hierarchies of power, and how, specifically, disinformation becomes a tool for dominant groups in society to maintain power via the creation and management of social panics. It is this critical perspective that understanding gender critical discourse as disinformation contributes to.

If we accept that gender-critical discourse is disinformation, we must also accept several corollaries. First, we must accept that, beyond the strategic use of scientifically invalid or factually incorrect ideas for political purposes, disinformation entails structured worldviews that affect social cognitions and public opinion in ways that have consequences and reverberations across society. Disinformation is often invested in systems of communicative power—and not just the digital fringes—as a means to (re)build a social reality that benefits the interests of dominant groups and to enforce that reality with the coercive power of institutions.

Second, understanding gender-critical discourse as disinformation draws our attention to a long, often-overlooked history of dominant groups using media power to spread false narratives as a tool for reactionary political ends meant to exacerbate or sustain inequality. We can see past our tendency toward presentism, for example, in how current transphobic disinformation parallels the state-sanctioned disinformation surrounding the early HIV/AIDS crisis and how disinformation was used to further marginalize gay men (in particular) to promote opposition to gay and lesbian rights (e.g., Jaiswal, LoSchiavo, & Perlman, 2020). We can further see how racist disinformation has been used throughout the long histories of enslavement and empire in the United States and the United Kingdom, and how those histories follow us up to a present in which they have been renewed to sustain white supremacy and adapted to justify the oppression of trans people (Mejia, Beckermann, & Sullivan, 2018).

Finally, acknowledging gender-critical discourse as disinformation reveals the important role that disinformation plays in (re)orienting the anxieties of dominant groups who feel their dominance may be coming to an end. Many people—including many women who would think of themselves as feminists—have experienced profound disorientation as the otherwise stable categorizations of biologically determined and socially sanctioned gender have been (to some extent or another) challenged by the increasing acceptance of trans identities. These people find themselves turning to the media for the resources needed to reaffirm their understanding of the social order regarding gender and to justify their anxieties over the emergence of transgender as a "threat" to existing understandings of gender. Disinformation offers an easy escape from a potential future of powerlessness, as disinformation can be used to restore the dominant order and shore up existing hierarchies.

### **Notes**

- 1. Among the many criticisms of the study and its findings was the fact that study surveyed only the parents of trans youth, not the youth themselves, and parents sampled were found exclusively through websites specifically focused on helping parents "fix" their trans children (Restar, 2020).
- 2. In keeping with other scholars of political communication, I understand *disinformation* as referring specifically to "false or misleading information intentionally spread for profit, to create harm, or to advance political or ideological goals" (Kuo & Marwick, 2021, p. 1). In contrast, *misinformation* refers to generally incorrect information that is spread without malicious intent.
- 3. In this article, I maintain a focus on debates over trans girls and women, who are the central objects of TERF political attacks. Such a focus also allows a degree of analytic clarity in such a short piece, in which I cannot disentangle the web of complex social relations implicated in TERF politics. However, it is important to note that trans boys and men are often targeted by gender-critical discourses that position them as ruined girls and wounded women who are deluded by a patriarchal society into thinking the solution to oppression lies in becoming male. Nonbinary people take less predetermined roles in TERF ideology, as their identities are categorically dismissed as fictive.
- 4. It is crucial to note that most of this misinformation is specifically health misinformation, and much of it focuses on transgender youth specifically, continuing a long legacy of



- "insidious concern" (Elster, 2022) that packages transphobia as interest in the welfare of children.
- 5. The most prominent examples include technology investor Elon Musk and author J. K. Rowling.
- 6. Spillers (1987) further highlights a paradox in which Black women are denied womanhood while, simultaneously, Black bodies are used by white oppressors as "a living laboratory" (p. 68) in which to construct and reaffirm gendered categories. Much the same might be said of trans women in the ways they are simultaneously disavowed by (white) cisgender people and central figures to the categorization of "woman" (see also Bey, 2017).

## **Acknowledgments**

The author would like to thank Rachel Moran and Walker Brewer for their comments on an earlier draft of this article.

### References

Anderson, C. W. (2021). Fake news is not a virus: On platforms and their effects. Communication Theory, 31(1), 42–61. doi:10.1093/ct/qtaa008

Armstrong, M. (2021). From lynching to Central Park Karen: How white women weaponize white womanhood. Hastings Women's Law Journal, 32(1), 27-50.

Ashley, F. (2020). A critical commentary on "rapid-onset gender dysphoria." Sociological Review, 68(4), 779–799. doi:10.1177/0038026120934693

Bailey, M. (2016). Misogynoir in medical media: On Caster Semenya and R. Kelly. Catalyst, 2(2), 1-31. doi:10.28968/cftt.v2i2.28800

Bailey, M. (2021). Misogynoir transformed: Black women's digital resistance. New York University

Bassi, S., & LaFleur, G. (2022). TERFs, gender-critical movements, and postfascist feminisms. TSQ: Transgender Studies Quarterly, 9(3), 311-333. doi:10.1215/23289252-9836008

Bauer, G. R., Lawson, M. L., & Metzger, D. L. (2022). Do clinical data from transgender adolescents support the phenomenon of "rapid onset gender dysphoria"? Journal of Pediatrics, 243, 224-227. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2021.11.020

Bettcher, T. M. (2017). Trans feminism: Recent philosophical developments. Philosophy Compass, 12(11), e12438. doi:10.1111/phc3.12438

Bey, M. (2017). The trans\*-ness of blackness, the blackness of trans\*-ness. TSQ: Transgender Studies Quarterly, 4(2), 275-295. doi:10.1215/23289252-3815069

Billard, T. J. (2022). The politics of transgender health misinformation [Manuscript submitted for publication]. Department of Communication Studies, Northwestern University, Evanston,

Billard, T. J. (2024). Voice for transgender equality: Making change in the networked public sphere. Oxford University Press.

Brennen, J. S., Simon, F. M., Howard, P. N., & Nielsen, R. K. (2020). Types, sources, and claims of COVID-19 misinformation. Reuters Institute for the Study of Journalism, University of Oxford. https://reutersinstitute.politics.ox.ac.uk/types-sources-and-claims-covid-19-misinformation

Camargo, C. Q., & Simon, F. M. (2022). Mis- and disinformation studies are too big to fail: Six suggestions for the field's future. Harvard Kennedy School Misinformation Review, 3(5). doi:10. 37016/mr-2020-106

Coalition for the Advancement and Application of Psychological Science. (2021). CAAPS position statement on rapid onset gender dysphoria (ROGD). https://www.caaps.co/rogd-statement

Ekman, M. (2022). The great replacement: Strategic mainstreaming of far-right conspiracy claims. Convergence, 28(4), 1127-1143. doi:10.1177/13548565221091983



- Elster, M. (2022). Insidious concern: Trans panic and the limits of care. TSQ: Transgender Studies Quarterly, 9(3), 407-424. doi:10.1215/23289252-9836064
- Faye, S. (2022). The transgender issue: Trans justice is justice for all. Verso.
- Fischer, M., & McClearen, J. (2020). Transgender athletes and the queer art of athletic failure. Communication and Sport, 8(2), 147-167. doi:10.1177/2167479518823207
- Gwenffrewi, G. (2022). J. K. Rowling and the echo chamber of secrets. TSQ: Transgender Studies Quarterly, 9(3), 507-516. doi:10.1215/23289252-9836176
- Hines, S. (2020). Sex wars and (trans) gender panics: Identity and body politics in contemporary UK feminism. Sociological Review, 68(4), 699-717. doi:10.1177/0038026120934684
- Hughes, L. D., Kidd, K. M., Gamarel, K. E., Operario, D., & Dowshen, N. (2021). "These laws will be devastating": Provider perspectives on legislation banning gender-affirming care for transgender adolescents. Journal of Adolescent Health, 69(6), 976-982. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth. 2021.08.020
- Jaiswal, J., LoSchiavo, C., & Perlman, D. C. (2020). Disinformation, misinformation, and inequality-driven mistrust in the time of COVID-19: Lessons unlearned from AIDS denialism. AIDS and Behavior, 24(10), 2776-2780. doi:10.1007/s10461-020-02925-y
- Johnson, A. H. (2022). Tipping points and shifting expectations: The promise of applied trans studies for building structural competency. Bulletin of Applied Transgender Studies, 1(1-2), 163-177. doi:10.57814/98we-xm94
- Kesslen, B. (2022, August 18). How the idea of a "transgender contagion" went viral—and caused untold harm. MIT Technology Review. Retrieved from https://www.technologyreview.com/ 2022/08/18/1057135/transgender-contagion-gender-dysphoria/
- Koyama, E. (2020). Whose feminism is it anyway? The unspoken racism of the trans inclusion debate. Sociological Review, 68(4), 735-744. doi:10.1177/0038026120934685
- Kuo, R., & Marwick, A. (2021). Critical disinformation studies: History, power, and politics. Harvard Kennedy School Misinformation Review, 2(4). doi:10.37016/mr-2020-76
- Lepore, C., Alstott, A., & McNamara, M. (2022). Scientific misinformation is criminalizing the standard of care for transgender youth. JAMA Pediatrics, 176(10), 965-966. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2022.2959
- Lewis, S. (2019, February 7). How British feminism became anti-trans. New York Times. https:// www.nytimes.com/2019/02/07/opinion/terf-trans-women-britain.html
- Libby, C. (2022). Sympathy, fear, hate: Trans-exclusionary radical feminism and evangelical Christianity. TSQ: Transgender Studies Quarterly, 9(3), 425-442. doi:10.1215/23289252-9836078
- McKinnon, R. (2018). The epistemology of propaganda. Philosophy and Phenomenological Research, 96(2), 483-489. doi:10.1111/phpr.12429
- Mejia, R., Beckermann, K., & Sullivan, C. (2018). White lies: A racial history of the (post)truth. Communication and Critical/Cultural Studies, 15(2), 109-26. doi:10.1080/14791420.2018. 1456668
- Pape, M. (2022). Feminism, trans justice, and speech rights: A comparative perspective. Law and Contemporary Social Problems, 85(1), 215-240.
- Park, B. C., Das, R. K., & Drolet, B. C. (2021). Increasing criminalization of gender-affirming care for transgender youths—A politically motivated crisis. JAMA Pediatrics, 175(12), 1205-1206. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2021.2969
- Pearce, R., Erikainen, S., & Vincent, B. (2020a). Afterword: TERF wars in the time of COVID-19. Sociological Review, 68(4), 882–888. doi:10.1177/0038026120934712
- Pearce, R., Erikainen, S., & Vincent, B. (2020b). TERF wars: An introduction. Sociological Review, 68(4), 677-698. doi:10.1177/0038026120934713
- Phipps, A. (2021). White tears, white rage: Victimhood and (as) violence in mainstream feminism. European Journal of Cultural Studies, 24(1), 81-93. doi:10.1177/1367549420985852
- Reddi, M., Kuo, R., & Kreiss, D. (2021). Identity propaganda: Racial narratives and disinformation. New Media and Society. Advance online publication. doi:10.1177/14614448211029293
- Restar, A. J. (2020). Methodological critique of Littman's (2018) parental-respondents accounts of "rapid-onset gender dysphoria." Archives of Sexual Behavior, 49(1), 62-66. doi:10.1007/s10508-019-1453-2



Snorton, C. R. (2017). Black on both sides: A racial history of trans identity. University of Minnesota Press.

Spillers, H. J. (1987). Mama's baby, papa's maybe: An American grammar book. Diacritics, 17(2), 64-81. doi:10.2307/464747

Stock, K. (2018, July 6). Changing the concept of "woman" will cause unintended harms. The Economist. https://www.economist.com/open-future/2018/07/06/changing-the-concept-ofwoman-will-cause-unintended-harms

Westbrook, L., & Schilt, K. (2014). Doing gender, determining gender: Transgender people, gender panics, and the maintenance of the sex/gender/sexuality system. Gender and Society, 28(1), 32-57. doi:10.1177/0891243213503203

Woolley, S. (2023). Manufacturing consensus: Understanding propaganda in the era of automation and anonymity. Yale University Press.

Wuest, J. (2021). A conservative right to privacy: Legal, ideological, and coalitional transformations in U.S. social conservatism. Law and Social Inquiry, 46(4), 964-992. doi:10.1017/lsi.2021.1